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SUBJECT: BCA-01-2021 

Synopsis: 

Appellant has appealed to the Building Official for exception to one of the many minimum top of car 
clearance requirements for a new elevator, which is a clearance requirement for the safety of elevator 
and other personnel. The new elevator is being installed in the Alaska USA Federal Credit Union (Ak. 
USA) at 4220 B St. The vertical clearance above the hydraulic jacks is approximately 1.25" to the 
sheet rock ceiling of the elevator hoistway / elevator shaft (see attached photo-1), when the car reaches 
its maximum upward movement. The elevator code requires a minimum of 4" vertical clearance above 
the hydraulic jacks, and also within a certain area adjacent to the hydraulic jacks in case personnel 
have their arm over the jacks and the elevator either intentionally or unintentionally moves up to its 
maximum upward movement while they are on top performing work. 

Background: 

The Safety Code for Elevators and Escalators -A17.1-2016, Sections 3.4.5, 2.4.7 & 3.4.8 (see copies 
attached), have minimum top of car clearance requirements for elevators, to provide for protection of 
elevator equipment and for the safety of personnel working on elevator car tops. Elevator personnel work 
on top of elevator cars throughout hoistways, performing maintenance, repairs, replacements, 
modernizations, inspections, testing, etc. They also provide other trades access to car tops to perform 
work in hoistways. Elevator car tops and the tops of hoistways have a variety of objects that can and 
have caused injury and death due to crushing, pinching, and shearing hazards. Elevator code editions 
over the decades have included a series of clearance requirements to prevent against injury and death. 
The language for the requirements has evolved through the various code editions, but the requirements 
are present in the code books for the safety of personnel. 

When elevators are being built, the elevator layout drawings from the manufacturer indicate the 
minimum clearances that need to be met for code compliance. Evidently the minimum clearances per 
the Otis Elevator layout drawings were not provided when the general contractor constructed the new 
elevator hoistway in the Alaska USA project, so now a code violation was created. When coordination 
between an elevator contractor and architect, structural engineer and general contractor occur, elevator 
contractors usually help all parties understand and ensure that the minimum required clearances are 
met prior to mobilizing to a job site and installing the elevator. 

Sometimes new buildings have a roof line that only allows for less than the minimum required 
clearances of an elevator, so a raised area is constructed to provide for the clearances (see attached 
photos 2 -5 of raised areas above roofs created to provide for the clearances for safety of personnel). 
When new hoistways are constructed within existing buildings, it is very common to see a raised area 
created, or in many cases, the existing overhead structure is modified to provide for the required 
clearances and also maintain required structural, snow load and seismic requirements without having to 
create a raised area, depending on the vertical dimensions. 


































